



# Bromley Hills Primary School

# Early Years Teaching and Learning Policy

Draft Document:	Spring 2024
Draft Document to staff:	Spring 2024
Draft Document to Governors:	Spring 2024
Policy adopted by Governors:	Spring 2024
Review:	





# Contents Page

- I. School Vision, Values and Ethos & UN Convention on the Rights of a Child
- 2. Intent, Implementation & Impact
- 3. Legal framework
- 4. Roles and responsibilities
- 5. Learning and development
- 6. Assessment
- 7. The learning environment
- 8. Parental engagement
- 9. Inclusion
- 10. Transition
- II. Monitoring and review





#### School Vision

At Bromley Hills, we promote a positive culture of social and emotional well-being and mental health resilience for pupils, staff, and our community. We want our children to achieve their full potential; through an inspiring and engaging curriculum, embedding our pedagogy that learning is a change to long term memory, so that they are equipped with the necessary lifelong knowledge and mental health awareness to enable them to become confident and independent valued members of our local community and British society.

#### School Values

Throughout our curriculum, we weave in a golden thread of core values, values which we believe are essential in preparing children for the wider world, and our young learners develop and build upon these as they go through school. Our core values are:

- Respect
- Honesty
- Cooperation
- Caring
- Teamwork

#### School Ethos

It's 'Time to Shine' - together we will succeed and achieve.

# The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child

Article 29 - Every child has the right to an education to help them use and develop their talents and abilities.





#### Statement of Intent

At Bromley Hills Primary School, our EYFS curriculum is designed to equip our children with both the academic and personal skills they will need in order to progress successfully through their educational journey and beyond. Within a safe and stimulating environment, it is designed to open children's eyes and minds to all that is around them — their manmade and natural environments and expects that they will be curious and will question what they see and hear. It also looks after their social and emotional well-being encouraging them to become emotionally literate and develop the skills of empathy, collaboration, co-operation, and resilience, demonstrating all the characteristics needed to be an effective learner. It is also designed to promote independence and perseverance. Our curriculum benefits from immersing the children in a language rich environment where a love of language — both the written and spoken word is developed. At its heart is the belief that our children deserve to belong to a community where they can be the best version of themselves and to show that it is their 'Time to Shine'.

#### Legal Framework

This policy has due regard to all relevant legislation and statutory guidance including, but not limited to, the following:

- Childcare Act 2016
- Children and Young Persons Act 2008
- Education Act 2011
- DfE (2024) 'Statutory framework for the early years foundation stage'

This policy operates in conjunction with the following school policies:

- Assessment Policy
- Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) Policy
- Pupil Equality, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Policy





- Complaints Procedures Policy
- Safeguarding Policy

# Roles and Responsibilities

The headleacher is responsible for:

- Creating a culture where children experience a positive and enriching school life.
- Upholding ambitious educational standards which prepare children from all backgrounds for their next phase of education and life.
- Promoting positive and respectful relationships across the school community and a safe, orderly and inclusive environment.
- Establishing and sustaining high-quality, expert teaching across all subjects and phases, built on an evidence-informed understanding of effective teaching and how children learn.
- Ensuring teaching is underpinned by high levels of subject expertise and approaches which respect the distinct nature of subject disciplines or specialist domains.
- Ensuring a broad, structured and coherent curriculum entitlement which sets out the knowledge, skills and values that will be taught.
- Establishing effective curricular leadership.
- Ensuring valid, reliable and proportionate approaches are used when assessing children's knowledge and understanding of the curriculum and ensure effective use is made of formative assessment.
- Forging constructive relationships beyond the school, working in partnership with parents and the local community.





#### The early years leader is responsible for:

- Ensuring all staff members read and implement this policy.
- Ensuring that all staff are up to date with current statutory and Ofsted expectations, including the early years team and the SLT.
- Supporting the policies, ethos and vision of the school and actively promoting high levels of achievement in the early years stage.
- Leading the early years team in the planning and delivery of a creative and stimulating curriculum based on the educational programmes of the 'Statutory framework for the early years foundation stage'.
- Ensuring the educational provision and practice is based on the EYFS
  characteristics of effective teaching and learning, supports a range of learning
  needs and develops children's independence.
- Taking responsibility for high-quality teaching provision throughout the early years stage.
- Ensuring the requirements for the EYFS, including the arrangement of assessment, are met in line with the relevant statutory requirements.
- Monitoring the progress of children and reporting evaluated data to the headteacher.
- Developing and maintaining effective relationships with parents, colleagues, the governing board and the local community.
- Ensuring parents are informed about their child's progress, development and targets, and are aware of relevant early years policies, practices and procedures.
- Supporting staff development by identifying and/or providing regular training and CPD opportunities.





- Providing regular I: I meetings with staff to support professional development.
- Assigning a key person to support the needs of each child and family.

#### The key person is responsible for:

- Ensuring that the children they support receive learning tailored to their needs.
- Engaging with parents to support them in guiding their child's development at home.
- Helping families with more specialist support, where required.
- Helping children become familiar with the school and acting as a point of contact for children and their parents.

#### All early years staff are responsible for:

- Acting in accordance with this policy at all times.
- Maintaining their professional knowledge and understanding of statutory documentation.
- Understanding and acting within the statutory frameworks which set out their professional duties and responsibilities.
- Having proper and professional regard for the ethos, policies and practices of the school.
- Demonstrating consistently high standards of personal and professional conduct.
- Having a firm understanding of child development and age-appropriate needs.
- Supporting and promoting children's early education and development in the EYFS.
- Planning and delivering valuable learning experiences, environments and opportunities that are appropriate to the age, stage and needs of individual and groups of children.
- Identifying the needs, interests and stages of development of individual children.





- Using formative and summative assessment to track children's progress to plan next steps and shape learning opportunities.
- Working cooperatively with colleagues and other professionals to meet the needs of all children and enable them to progress.
- Liaising closely with parents to help them promote their child's health, wellbeing, learning and development.
- Identifying any areas of concern relating to children and their learning, development and emotional needs.
- Considering whether a child may have SEND which requires specialist support, and knowing and understanding the policy and procedure to follow to provide this.
- Taking charge of their own personal development, including undergoing additional training, and identifying what support they need to benefit children and the provisions in place to support them.

#### Learning and Development

In partnership with parents, the school will promote the learning and development of children to ensure they learn and develop well, are kept healthy and safe and have the knowledge and skills they need to start school.

#### Curriculum planning

Provision and practice within the early years will be centred around the requirements of the DfE's 'Statutory framework for the early years foundation stage'.

The EYFS framework outlines seven areas of learning and development that must shape educational programmes in the early years. These are categorised as 'prime areas' and 'specific areas'.





Prime areas — defined as the areas that are particularly important for building a curiosity and enthusiasm for learning, forming relationships, and thriving:

- Communication and language
- Physical development
- · Personal, social, and emotional development

**Specific areas** — defined as the areas through which the prime areas are strengthened and applied:

- Literacy
- Mathematics
- Understanding the world
- Expressive art and design.

When planning the early years curriculum, practitioners will:

- Consider the individual needs, interests, and development of each child in their care, and use this information to plan a challenging and enjoyable experience for each child in all areas of learning and development.
- Stimulate children's interests, responding to each child's emerging needs and guiding their development through warm, positive interactions coupled with secure routines for play and learning.
- Reflect on the different rates at which children are developing and adjust their practice appropriately.

If a child's progress in any prime area gives cause for concern, practitioners will discuss this with the child's parents and agree how to support the child. Staff will also consider whether a child may have a special educational need or disability which requires specialist support.





For children whose home language is not English, practitioners will:

- Take reasonable steps to provide opportunities for children to develop and use their home language in play and learning, supporting their language development at home.
- Ensure that children have sufficient opportunities to learn and reach a good standard in English language during the EYFS, ensuring children are ready to benefit from the opportunities available to them when they begin Year I.

When organising and implementing educational programmes, the school will ensure that a broad range of activities and experiences are planned, having regard to three characteristics of effective teaching and learning in the EYFS:

- Playing and exploring
- Active learning
- · Creating and thinking critically

Each child will be assigned a key person who will help to ensure their learning and care is tailored to meet their individual needs.

#### Assessment

Assessment plays an important part in helping the school to recognise children's progress, understand their needs, plan activities, and assess the need for support. In line with statutory requirements, the school will undertake a summative assessment of each child's development at certain stages. These are:

Reception Baseline Assessment (RBA) — a short assessment of early mathematics
and early literacy, communication and language which is taken within the first six
weeks of a child starting Reception, regardless of what time of the year this occurs.





• The EYFS Profile — a comprehensive assessment completed at the end of the EYFS to provide a well-rounded picture of a child's knowledge, understanding and abilities, attainment against the ELGs, and their readiness for Year I.

Ongoing formative assessments will be used to assess the day-to-day learning and development of children in the EYFS. Practitioners will interact and observe children to understand their achievements, interests and learning needs, and will use this information to shape learning experiences for each child.

Class teachers make termly assessments to track the progress of each child in all areas of the EYFS profile.

Parents will be kept up-to-date with their child's progress and development, and the early years leader and key person will address any learning and development needs in partnership with parents.

When undertaking assessment activities, all staff members will have due regard to the Assessment Policy, the 'Early Years Foundation Stage Profile Handbook' and Assessment and Reporting Arrangements (ARA) for that year, and any LA advice.

#### The Learning Environment

The school recognises that the physical and emotional environment play an important role in supporting, enabling and extending pupils' learning and development.

The school will provide a safe and stimulating environment that values active learning, exploration and play, where children feel free to create, make links and develop critical thinking skills.

Early years practitioners will ensure that learning environments are well-organised and suitable for group, individual and whole-class learning, with interactive displays and easily accessible resources utilised to encourage independence.





Children will have access to indoor and outdoor learning environments. Staff will plan provision to ensure that there are a range of learning opportunities available, and that the learning opportunities available in the outdoor environment build on and develop those inside. The outdoor environment will be used throughout the year. Where outdoor

temperatures dip below 5 degrees Celsius, staff will make an informed decision as to the length of time children can stay outdoors, considering wind chill and adequate clothing. Where ice/ frost remains on the ground making it slippery, those areas will be deemed unsafe. This may impact on access to the outdoor areas. During hot weather, staff will make an informed decision as to the time children spend outdoors, giving consideration to shade available and application of sun protection as well as protective clothing eg sunhats.

Independent learning will be encouraged through planned continuous provision where children can make their own selection from a variety of resourced areas, including:

- Creative a range of media and materials, 2d and 3d work, untuned, percussion instruments
- Role play imaginative play, small world play, domestic and familiar role play as well as deconstructed;
- Block and construction
- Malleable
- Sand and water
- Book corner





Staff will support children to navigate and access the learning environment, intervening and interacting where necessary to ensure that all learning opportunities and teaching moments are captured and capitalised upon.

Appropriate and stimulating educational visits and visitors, from both within and outside of the local community, will be arranged to further expand children's learning experiences.

The school values the importance of positive relationships. To support this, staff will be responsible for:

- Knowing and understanding the families, cultures and what they bring (also known as cultural capital).
- Ensuring they interact and empathise with children.
- Supporting children's emotions.
- Ensuring children feel valued and confident to try new things.

The expectations of behaviour will be consistent throughout the different learning areas and children are supported to regulate their emotions through co-regulation and the knowledge of their key person.

### Parental Engagement

The school firmly believes that the EYFS cannot function without the enduring support of parents and that children benefit from a strong partnership between staff and parents.

To capitalise on children's school and home experiences, the school will be committed to working closely with parents and creating an ongoing dialogue. The school will ask that parents support the school by:





- Ensuring that their child regularly attends school, giving reasons for any absences.
- Informing the school of any concerns or problems which may affect their child.
- Actively engaging in the school community.
- Meeting with the teachers where possible
- Enabling their child's knowledge and understanding through sharing the ideas sent from school.
- Encouraging their child's development and progress.

#### The school will support parents by:

- Sharing all school policies and procedures as required, including the school's privacy notice.
- Committing to the wellbeing of all families and children.
- Informing them how the school works with children and what teaching and learning is provided.
- The daily routine and the activities offered in the early years and how parents can support their child's learning at home.
- Explaining how support for children with additional needs is provided.
- Providing details of how the school's snack and lunch menus are developed, including how the school caters for allergies and dietary preferences.
- Providing staffing details, including the name of the child's key person and an explanation of this role.
- Providing a telephone number for parents to contact in an emergency.





The school will provide support, advice and workshops for parents, with the aim of developing a two-way understanding so that the school can use children's home cultures and backgrounds to enrich and underpin teaching. The school will also provide parents with the opportunity to join pupils in sessions on a regular basis. Tasks will be set to be completed at home under parental supervision.

Parents will be kept up-to-date through the use of conversations, the school website, texts, newsletters, notice boards. The school understands the importance of talking with parents, but will ask that appointments are made whenever possible.

During the Reception year, parents will be invited to termly parents' evenings; however, the school will have an open-door policy and parents are welcome to talk to teachers at the start and end of the school day.

The school has a Complaints Procedures Policy in place which is shared with parents — written records will be kept of all complaints the school receives.

#### Inclusion

All children are valued as individuals, irrespective of any protected characteristics, in line with the Equality Act 2010. The Pupil Equality, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Policy will ensure that the needs of all children are met, regardless of their protected characteristics.

The EYFS curriculum will be planned in order to meet the needs of the individual child and support them at their own pace.

The Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) Policy will ensure all children receive the support they need and are given the best learning experience possible. SEND in Pre-School will be

monitored and managed by the Deputy Head and Manager; SEND in Reception will be monitored and managed by the school SENCO.





#### Transition

The school understands the importance of the transition process and, therefore, will adapt its practices to support children settling into their new environment.

The following process will be in place to ensure children's successful transition into Pre-School:

- Children and families will be invited to altend a 'stay and play' session during the half term before they start, where they will have opportunity to visit the setting and meet the staff. Parents will be supported to complete any paperwork necessary.
- Parents are asked to complete an 'All about Me' questionnaire about their child to give Pre-school staff an insight into each child through the eyes of the parents.
   Information shared will support planning and may be used to support a child settling into Pre-school.
- Children and families will be offered a home visit which will be carried out by staff from Pre-school and the Early Years Lead. This is to begin to build relationships between staff and parents/ carers and allows the child to meet their key worker in their secure and familiar home environment. It is opportunity for parents to ask any questions and to express any concerns they may have.
- For children with identified SEND, the Pre-school manager will liaise with the appropriate agencies to ensure the children and their families have the necessary support in place to ensure a smooth transition, bespoke to their needs.
- A staggered start to the term will be undertaken to ensure a smooth and manageable transition as the children start pre-school.





The following process will be in place to ensure children's successful transition into Reception:

- Parents and children will be invited to attend an 'open' session at the end of the school day as an initial, informal meeting where they can visit the classroom and meet staff.
- During June, parents will be invited to a meeting to ensure they know about school procedures and key information ahead of their child starting in September. They will also find out who their child's class teacher and key person will be and have chance to meet them. The meetings provide opportunity for parents to ask any questions and to express any concerns they may have.
- Each child's allocated class teacher or the Early Years Lead will make contact with children's pre-school settings to gain an insight into each child and to arrange to visit the children in their pre-school settings. SEND information will be asked for at this point.
- For children who have not attended Bromley Hills Pre-School, a home visit will also be arranged where the Early Years Lead plus another member of the Early Years team will attend.
- Children and families are invited to at least one 'stay and play' session before the Summer holidays.
- A staggered start to the September term will be in place to ensure that all children's
  needs are considered. The staggered start aims to settle children into a new
  environment and to build relationships with their key staff well.
- For children with SEND, a bespoke transition may be considered with partnership with parents.





The following process will be in place to ensure children's successful transition to Year 1.

- Parents will be invited to a meeting to ensure they know about school procedures
  and allocation of classes, and to voice any concerns they may wish to express.
- During the Summer term, parents will be encouraged to help their children put a
  'treasure box' together. It will be used during the staggered start to support
  transition and inform planning.
- The children will be invited to a number of visits through the Summer term to their Year I class. The first visits will be from Year I teaching staff within their own
- Reception classroom, allowing the children to begin to build relationships from the security of a familiar setting.
- The children will visit at least once without the support of the early years practitioners and will spend time as part of the whole school transition programme.
- During the Summer term, Reception and Year I staff will meet to discuss each child's development in order to support a smooth transition to Year I.

# Monitoring and Review

The quality of teaching will be continuously monitored, and any concerns will be raised with the early years leader. This policy will be reviewed by the early years leader, headteacher and governing board on an annual basis. Any changes to this policy will be communicated to parents and staff members, who can request a copy of the policy from the school office.